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Supervised Credit 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs are considered 
supervised credit. Unlike loans from a commercial lender, FSA 
loans are intended to be temporary in nature. Therefore, it is our 
goal to help you graduate to commercial credit, and our farm loan 
staff is available to help borrowers through training and credit 
counseling.  

The FSA team will help borrowers identify their goals to ensure 
financial success. Through this process, FSA staff will advise 
borrowers in developing strategies and a plan to meet your 
operation’s goals and graduate to commercial credit. Ultimately, the 
borrower is responsible for the success of the farming operation, 
but FSA’s staff will help in an advisory role to provide the tools 
necessary to help you achieve your operational goals and manage 
your finances.  

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Loan Servicing 
There are options for Farm Service Agency loan customers during 
financial stress. If you are a borrower who is unable to make 
payments on a loan, contact your local FSA Farm Loan Manager to 
learn about the options available to you.  

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/18d69ff
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/NM
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/


or county. To find contact 
information for your local 
office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/NM. 

 

 
Emergency Disaster Declarations and Designations 
Farmers and ranchers know all too well that natural disasters can be a common, and likely a costly, 
variable to their operation. The Farm Service Agency (FSA) has emergency assistance programs to 
provide assistance when disasters strike, and for some of those programs, a disaster designation 
may be the eligibility trigger. When natural disaster occurs, there is a process for requesting a 
USDA Secretarial disaster designation for a county. Agricultural producers can play a vital role in 
this process.  

If you have experienced a production loss as a result of a natural disaster you may submit a request 
to your local FSA county office for your county to be evaluated for a Secretarial disaster 
designation. Once a request is received, the county office will collect disaster data and create a 
Loss Assessment Report. The County Emergency Board will review the Loss Assessment Report 
and determine if a recommendation is sent forward to the U.S. Secretary of Agriculture for the 
designation.  

For more information on FSA disaster programs and disaster designations, visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/disaster. 

 
Cover Crop Guidelines 
Recently the Farm Service Agency (FSA), Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) and 
Risk Management Agency (RMA) worked together to develop consistent, simple and a flexible 
policy for cover crop practices.   

The termination and reporting guidelines were updated for cover crops.   

Termination: 
The cover crop termination guidelines provide the timeline for terminating cover crops, are based on 
zones and apply to non-irrigated cropland. To view the zones and additional guidelines visit 
https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/main/national/landuse/crops/ and click “Cover Crop 
Termination Guidelines.”  

Reporting: 
The intended use of cover only will be used to report cover crops. This includes crops that were 
terminated by tillage and reported with an intended use code of green manure. An FSA policy 
change will allow cover crops to be hayed and grazed. Program eligibility for the cover crop that is 
being hayed or grazed will be determined by each specific program.  

If the crop reported as cover only is harvested for any use other than forage or grazing and is not 
terminated properly, then that crop will no longer be considered a cover crop.   

Crops reported with an intended use of cover only will not count toward the total cropland on the 
farm. In these situations a subsequent crop will be reported to account for all cropland on the farm.  

Cover crops include grasses, legumes, and forbs, for seasonal cover and other conservation 
purposes. Cover crops are primarily used for erosion control, soil health Improvement, and water 
quality improvement. The cover crop may be terminated by natural causes, such as frost, or 
intentionally terminated through chemical application, crimping, rolling, tillage or cutting. A cover 
crop managed and terminated according to NRCS Cover Crop Termination Guidelines is not 
considered a crop for crop insurance purposes.  

Cover crops can be planted: with no subsequent crop planted, before a subsequent crop, after 
prevented planting acreage, after a planted crop, or into a standing crop. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/NM
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/disaster
https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/main/national/landuse/crops/


 
New Improvement to Streamline Crop Reporting 
Update Lets Farmers and Ranchers Report Common Acreage Information Once  

Farmers and ranchers filing crop acreage reports with the Farm Service Agency (FSA) and 
participating insurance providers approved by the Risk Management Agency (RMA) now can 
provide the common information from their acreage reports at one office and the information will be 
electronically shared with the other location.    

This new process is part of the USDA Acreage Crop Reporting Streamlining Initiative (ACRSI). This 
interagency collaboration also includes participating private crop insurance agents and insurance 
companies, all working to streamline the information collected from farmers and ranchers who 
participate in USDA programs.  

Once filing at one location, data that’s important to both FSA and RMA will be securely and 
electronically shared with the other location avoiding redundant and duplicative reporting, as well as 
saving farmers and ranchers time.  

USDA has been working to streamline the crop reporting process for agricultural producers, who 
have expressed concerns with providing the same basic common information for multiple 
locations.  In 2013, USDA consolidated the deadlines to 15 dates for submitting these reports, down 
from the previous 54 dates at RMA and 17 dates for FSA. USDA representatives believe farmers 
and ranchers will experience a notable improvement in the coming weeks as they approach the 
peak season for crop reporting later this summer.   

More than 93 percent of all annual reported acres to FSA and RMA now are eligible for the common 
data reporting, and USDA is exploring adding more crops. Producers must still visit both locations to 
validate and sign acreage reports, complete maps or provide program-specific information. The 
common data from the first-filed acreage report will now be available to pre-populate and accelerate 
completion of the second report. Plans are underway at USDA to continue building upon the 
framework with additional efficiencies at a future date.    

Farmers and ranchers are also reminded that they can now access their FSA farm information from 
the convenience of their home computer. Producers can see field boundaries, images of the farm, 
conservation status, operator and owner information and much more.   

The new customer self-service portal, known as FSAFarm+, gives farmers and ranchers online 
access to securely view, print or export their personal farm data. To enroll in the online service, 
producers are encouraged to contact their local FSA office for details. To find a local FSA office in 
your area, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Payment Limitations by Program 
The 2014 Farm Bill established a maximum dollar amount for each program that can be received 
annually, directly or indirectly, by each person or legal entity. Payment limitations vary by program 
for 2014 through 2018.  
 
Below is an overview of payment limitations by program.  

Commodity and Price Support Programs 
The annual limitation for the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss Coverage (PLC) 
programs, Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs) and Market Loan Gains is $125,000 each.  

Conservation Programs 
The Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) annual rental payment and incentive payment is limited 
to $50,000. CRP contracts approved before Oct. 1, 2008, may exceed the limitation, subject to 
payment limitation rules in effect on the date of contract approval.  

http://offices.usda.gov/


The Emergency Conservation Program (ECP) has an annual limit of $200,000 per disaster event. 
The Emergency Forest Restoration Program (EFRP) has an annual limit of $500,000 per disaster 
event.  

Disaster Assistance Programs 
The annual limitation of $125,000 applies to the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees 
and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP), Livestock Forage Disaster Program (LFP), Livestock 
Indemnity Program (LIP), Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) and Tree 
Assistance Program (TAP). The total payments received under ELAP, LFP and LIP may not exceed 
$125,000. A separate limitation applies to TAP payments.  

Payment limitations also apply to Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) programs. 
Contact your local NRCS office more information.  

For more information on FSA payment limitations by program, visit 
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-
Public/usdafiles/FactSheets/2015/payment_eligibility_payment_limitations.pdf.  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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